Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process Phase IV

First Meeting:  Buildings and Facilities Working Group

Friday, November 5th, 2004

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultant: Dr. David Nichols

Meeting #1: Summary

18 people attended the meeting, which began at 9:00am and concluded at about 3:00pm.

I.
Documents Distributed

Prior to Meeting:

1. Agenda

2. Furnace Standards Memo, Isaac Elnecave, NEEP

3. NECo Distribution Rate Plan Stipulation and Settlement (web link)
At the Meeting:

1. RI GHG Stakeholder Process Overview, Raab Associates, Ltd.
2. Back Up Rate Settlement, Erich Stevens, People’s Power and Light
3. Next Steps to Promote Clean DG and CHP, Dave Nichols
4. RI Renewable Energy Fund Clean DG, Janice McClanaghan, RI SEO
5. ESCo and Small C&I Program Update, Janice McClanaghan, RI SEO
6. Options for Addressing Oil/Propane and More Intensive Gas DSM, Dave Nichols
All electronic documents can be found on the project website:  http://righg.raabassociates.org/events.asp?type=eid&event=61
II.
Welcome, Review of Past Year Activities

After participants introduced themselves, Jonathan Raab presented an overview of the RI Greenhouse Gas Stakeholder Process to date.  Click here to view the presentation.  Dr. Raab then reviewed the agenda for the day.  

III.
Clean Distributed Generation (DG) / Combined Heat and Power (CHP) Update
Erich Stephens of People’s Power and Light presented an overview of the recent settlement on Back Up rates in Rhode Island between NECo, PP&L, TEC-RI, Attorney General, Division of PUC, and the US Navy.  Click here to view the presentation.  

Dave Nichols added that the Company moved significantly toward what TEC-RI wanted in terms of overall rates, with the newback up rates being more favorable to existing and future on site generators.  He also added that the new rates are designed to collect less revenue overall than the old ones.

NGRID added that generators are only paying back up charges on wind turbines during peak demand periods.  

Steve Majkut of RI DEM updated the group on DEM’s Environmental Standards Rulemaking Process, saying that DEM will convene a Stakeholder group on Environmental Standards by the end of the year for a 3-6 month process to help develop a draft rule. He also asked if anyone on the Workgroup was interested in serving on a Stakeholder group.

Janice McClanaghan of RI SEO then presented an update on the steps the RI Renewable Energy Fund is taking to promote renewable energy resources in RI.  Click here to view the presentation.  In response to a question, NGRID said that almost all renewable generation installed by the fund is solar PV, aside from two 10 KW wind turbines.  Janice added that the fund is committed for $600,000, and People’s Power and Light added that the Berkshire wind project is very close to gaining permitting and all energy has been sold.  

NGRID said that prices of PV systems came down to $8/watt, but many businesses are saying they require a $7/watt subsidy to install them.  Non profits currently receive $7/watt, where for profits receive a $5/watt subsidy.  

Dave Nichols then made a presentation on promoting CHP, citing some examples from MA and NJ.  Click here to view the presentation.  Following the presentation, Jonathan Raab asked if the group had ideas for RI based on the MA and NJ programs.

One Working Group member suggested that generation needs to be from renewable sources to obtain funds from RI SEO renewable fund.  There was then some discussion that there have been problems with fuel cells in RI.  

The group brainstormed the following options for funding CHP in RI:

1. Through a new gas DSM fund, or NE Gas’s existing DSM fund.  Promotional gas rates for CHP may also be helpful.

2. Through SBC renewable fund (may need to change law to allow CHP and may need additional funds)

a. If used be sure biodiesel can go through this fund too

3. Electricity DSM fund (possibly limiting funding to feasibility and engineering studies)

4. State Energy Office

a. Perhaps more funding from general state revenues

5. A combination of the above

One Working Group member questioned the size of the fund, suggesting that $2.3 MM would be used up by 1-2 CHP facilities.  Another member of the group suggested contacting large hospitals and other big facilities for CHP opportunities.

One member of the group said that CHP facilities need better maintenance advice and maintenance contracts, and suggested that education would help promote CHP.  The Department of Administration is apparently looking for ways to do more CHP in state facilities.

IV. LEED + LCC Standards in Public Buildings and New School Construction

Update on Executive Order: 

Terri Bisson of RI DEM updated the group on feedback from the Governor’s office on the LEED +LCC Executive Order on new state buildings from last year.  The Governor’s office gave approval for moving forward, but asked that public school buildings be removed for now as they feel they don’t have complete control over public schools in the state, and want us to work with the Department of Education and others before proceeding.  The Executive Order is still on the table in Governor’s office, and DEM is hoping they’ll move forward now that election’s over.  However, even though the Executive Order is not yet adopted, Bob Brunell at DOA is now incorporating LEED standards in new buildings, and new facilities at URI are incorporating LEED energy and environmental standards.

Janice McClanaghan of RI SEO suggested that when the ESCo program is formally announced, Executive Orders will be put together as a package and likely adopted.  

Strategy for addressing New School Construction:

Dave Nichols said that school funding is different from funding for other public buildings because money for new schools comes from the RI Department of Education.  Dave has also learned that NEEP has set up a regional high performance schools initiative using the California High Performing School (CHPS) guidelines.  The MA Department of Education has created MA-CHPS, based on the California initiative.  CHPS is similar to the LEED approach but more specific to schools.  NEEP is trying to regionalize MA-CHPS in designing high performance schools in the region.

Rather than requiring CHPS Massachusetts provides 2% additional state aid if schools follow CHPs guidelines voluntarily.  In Maine and New Jersey, schools are required to follow the LEED standards.

The choices for RI New School Construction were outlined on a flipchart as follows :

· CHP or LEED

· Mandatory or incentive  

· Incentive options

· MA 2% extra state

· DSM and renewable energy funding (e.g., like MTC provides in MA)

The following questions and issues were raised by the group:

· Consider an RI Green/Efficient Schools Program

· Would it be an issue adopting LEED for state buildings and CHP for schools?

Some members of the Working Group said that the Department of Education, RI SEO, and NGRID are currently working on high performance schools.  Dave Nichols will check with Pat Condon at SEO to attend future meetings with this group.

V.   Federal Appliance Efficiency Rulemaking for Residential Furnaces and Boilers

Isaac Elnecave of NEEP joined the group via phone and provided an overview of the proposed standards, NEEP’s analysis, and actions NEEP and others are taking to lobby for more efficient standards.  

Isaac began by outlining two problems with the proposed federal standards of residential furnaces and boilers:  

1. No evidence that DOE is considering a 90% AFUE standard for residential gas furnaces 

2. No furnace fan standard

DOE is only including small increases in furnace standards at the moment, while 90% AFUE may pay for itself in 5-6 years in colder climates. The current standard is 78% AFUE, and DOE is proposing 81%, while furnace manufacturers suggest 80%.  In MA about 50% of furnaces sold meet the 90% AFUE standard.

Furnace fans are a major problem as they can use large amounts of energy.  However, a few motors are available that can cut furnace fans electricity use by 50-60%.  NEEP considers it a serious oversight not to include this standard. NEEP is trying to organize state energy agencies and utilities to write comments to DOE asking them to include furnace fan standards.

NYSERDA, the Maine PUC, MA DOER, Keyspan, NGRID, PSEG in NJ, and the VT PSB all support this measure.  Isaac has briefing memo and sample letters available and can send to Working Group members to make things easy.  The state agencies are sending one letter; utilities are sending individual letters. Isaac said that NEEP will send Raab Associates a standard NGO letter of support and asked stakeholders to send in letters of support of higher efficiency standards to DOE.  Isaac also said he’ll be in contact with RI SEO and RI DEM for their support.

Isaac added that if DOE adopts changes that NEEP suggests, GHG savings for RI by 2030 in annual carbon savings will be 28K metric tons/year.  In response to a question, Issac said the focus is on gas burning furnaces because it’s easier to achieve savings.  

John Batey from the Energy Research Center added that gas boilers and furnaces with efficiencies of 90% and above need to be vented out the sidewalls, as condensation from higher efficiency can’t be safely vented through a chimney.  He added that oil burners now sold are about 85% efficiency, while condensing oil furnaces are being developed in the 90-95% range, but only one is on the market, so can’t be mandated at this point.  Batey also added that AFUE standards don’t transfer easily to oil burners, as they don’t properly credit efficiency.

Isaac responded by saying that NEEP is pushing for an 84% standard for oil furnaces and 86% for hot water boilers.

Implementation is also an issue as DOE says it will take 8 years to implement the rule, and NEEP is asking DOE shorten the implementation timeframe to 3 years.  

VI. Enhancing the RI Energy Building Code

The state building code is locally enforced by building code inspectors.  Skills and knowledge of building inspectors are critical to implementation.

Stuart Cowen of the State Building Code Committee said that the Committee adopted ASHRAE 90.1 2001 through addendum G, and noted that ASHRAE changes requirements through their addenda.  2007 will be next new code in RI, but sub committee meetings are held each year before then.  The Committee will be reviewing the ASHRAE 90.1-2004 code for adoption.  Cowen said that RI didn’t change ASHRAE in 2001, and will likely adopt most of ASHRAE 2004.  In response to a question of how the recently adopted RI code compares with neighboring states, Stuart said that MA was now behind RI.  

Dave reminded the group that at end of Phase III, the Working Group considered looking at building codes ahead of adoption date to influence the sub committees.  But, sub committees aren’t meeting until mid 2005 for July 2007 adoption date of next code.  Dave also said that Oregon cherry-picked items from the ASHRAE 2004 code, when it was a proposal in committees, for its commercial code (mostly in lighting at the design stage which does not affect cost much, but significantly reduces building energy use).  

It was suggested that Dave compare ASHRAE 2001 and 2004 with respect to energy and carbon savings and draft a letter of support to go from RI GHG Stakeholders, supporting movement to ASHRAE 2004.

One WG member asked about compliance with code, and Stuart said that most inspectors are so busy, they worry about safety first.  Another suggested they probably don’t get a chance to measure lighting density, insulation, and other energy issues.  Stuart agreed.

NGRID said that where they give incentives, they check that buildings implement the measures that NGRID is rewarding.

After some discussion, it was suggested that buildings be checked so that energy measures in plans are actually built and installed.  The Working Group agreed that more attention needs to be paid to compliance.  Stuart said that an energy course for inspectors in residential and commercial buildings is getting started next week.

One suggested requiring inspectors to attend training on the energy part of code.  Cowen said inspectors currently need to attend 15 hours of training each year, but that could be in any area of the building code.  Stuart said it would be helpful if there were more courses on energy code training.  NGRID said that they could potentially pay for additional energy code enforcement training especially if inspectors were required to go.

David Nichols said he will look at the energy code compliance document Stuart mentioned, and devise a strategy for improving code training and enforcement. 

VII.   Developing a Comprehensive Approach to Addressing Fossil Fuel in Existing Buildings and Facilities

Dave Nichols gave a presentation on options for addressing oil, propane, and a more intensive gas DSM program.  Click here to view the presentation.   


Small C&I and ESCo Programs

Janice McClanaghan of RI SEO then gave an overview of the ESCo and Small C&I program.  Click here to view the presentation.  Janice said that for the Small C&I program 79 audits have been completed to date by RISE, and added that the SEO has put aside $300,000 for this program.  However, NGRID is re-bidding its’ contract with RISE, so RISE is currently reluctant to conduct audits as they are unsure they will win bid, but NGRID strongly encourages new contractor in RFP to continue this additional service.  For the ESCo program, 150 private and 100 state facilities have expressed interest in participating with the 4 selected ESCos.  At lease one heating measure is required for each of the ESCo jobs.

Gas DSM

Jonathan Raab gave an overview of conversations with the the RI PUC and NE Gas and said that they have not spent at least $600K of ratepayer money designated for DSM programs from the last two years, which is being used primarily to build load.  NE Gas is meeting with the Division at the PUC to discuss a 2 year pilot program, which it plans to submit before the end of the calendar year.

Biodiesel

People’s Power and Light, RI SEO, and RI Energy Consumers Alliance, and MA DOER are working with $ 111,000 grant to build demand for a biodiesel blend to be used for home heating in New England.  

Erich Stevens explained that the biodiesel blend is home heating oil #2 mixed with biodiesel.  The above group is still trying to determine the impact of the recent federal biodiesel subsidy of  $1/gallon, which may result in lower cost.  , John Batey of the ERC suggested that a 20% blend seems to make the most sense from a feasibility standpoint.  He pointed out that biodiesel blends should reduce maintenance and be safer.

After some discussion on developing funding options for a more comprehensive DSM program, John Batey and Dave Nichols said they will work to apply for a NORA grant to support efficient oil heating equipment pilot in the interim.  John Batey pointed out that NORA grants will sunset in February 2005 unless they are renewed.

Some of the Working Group comments on a comprehensive oil and gas DSM program included:

· Instead of setting arbitrary level of funding, for a comprehensive fossil program, we try to determine what is needed first from the bottom up.

· There are 177,000 oil heat customers in RI

· NGRID said they may not support a gas and oil DSM program, but, wouldn’t necessarily oppose one.

· Legislators will likely be reluctant to increase electricity rates to fund a more comprehensive DSM, and this would likely require a multi year campaign.  

· An oil and gas DSM fund is likely more attractive than a renewables program as the funds would only be directed toward programs which result in cost savings for customers.  ERC added that every $1 spent at Brookhaven results in $750-$1000 savings in oil use.

· Low income consumers could be exempted from oil fund, or make sure give low income consumers more benefits than they pay in.  

· Oil dealers should see benefit in ability to sell more new equipment and have lucrative maintenance contracts w/less hassle.

· There needs to be a dedicated fund for oil and gas DSM.  

· Fund would likely be collected at a higher level (e.g., wholesale) for oil DSM, not at individual oil dealer level.

Collecting and disbursing money from the oil industry is much more complicated than collecting from electric ratepayers through NGRID. but one member of the group mentioned that oil dealers collect 1¢/gallon today to fund spillage cleanup as it’s imported into RI. 

It was agreed that Dave Nichols would take the analysis to the next level by:

1. Analyzing the potential benefits to Rhode Island and to individual participants from pursuing oil and gas DSM.  Show savings at different budget levels and make assumptions about measure mix supported.  This should serve as support information for potential draft legislation.

2. Consider ways to collect and disburse monies for oil DSM.

3. Develop draft legislations.

4. Discuss potential approaches with oil dealers and others. 

Next Steps / To Do’s

· Meeting Summary (Raab Associates, Ltd.)

· CHP and Clean DG
· Begin Environmental Standards for DG rulemaking (RI DEM)

· NE Gas Company involvement—DSM and promotional gas rates (Dave Nichols)

· Support from Electricity SBC and/or Renewable SBC (Dave Nichols)

· Work with Governor’s Office to Release Executive Order for LEED+ LCC for Public Buildings (RI DEM/Energy Office)

· Develop New Schools Construction Requirements
· Consider CHP vs. LEED Standards? (Dave Nichols)

· Meet with Department of Education, NGRID and Energy Office working on high performance schools.  (Dave Nichols)
· Federal Appliance Efficiency Rulemaking –letter of support from individual stakeholders (NEEP, Raab Associates)

· NEEP to work with DEM and SEO for letter from them (NEEP, DEM, SEO)

· Send out and post on website standard letter supporting NEEP for individual stakeholders to send to DOE (NEEP, Raab Associates, Ltd.)

· Building Codes 
· Research require/incentivizing building code inspectors to get trained in and enforce energy code (Dave Nichols)

· Letter of support to move from 2001 to 2004 ASHRAE standards and rough estimate from literature of the savings from doing so (Dave Nichols)

· Fossil Energy DSM
· Track GHG savings from ESCo and Small C&I programs (Energy Office)

· Follow-up on NE Gas pilot project commitment (Raab Associates, Ltd.)

· Develop oil/gas DSM legislation, analyze options and assess costs/benefits, meet w/oil heat dealers, figure out how to collect $ and distribute on oil side. (Dave Nichols)

· Get Peter Lombardi to sponsor Oil Heat Equipment pilot project (Dave Nichols/John Batey)

· Upcoming Meetings:
· Next Stakeholder Meeting:  Dec. 9th
· 2nd Buildings and Facilities Meeting:  Jan. 27
· 3rd Buildings and Facilities Meeting March 31
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